AGM BUSINESS MEETING
10 September 2011
King’s College, London
Minutes
1.
Apologies

Apologies were received from Neil Gregor, Frank Müller, Eve Rosenhaft, Ben Shepherd
2. Minutes of  the previous Annual General Meeting

The Minutes were approved.
3. Matters arising

There were no matters arising from the minutes.

4. Chair’s Report

The Chair, Stefan Berger, announced that his three-year stint as Chair of the Society was coming to an end. He thanked the Society for three enjoyable years, and the Committee Members and Secretary for their support during that time. He thanked Annika Mombauer for serving as the Society’s secretary for five years, and in particular for the last three years in which they had worked closely together in running the Society’s affairs.

He summarised some of the changes that took place in those years and reported on the following items:

4.1 
The AGM with its new format and larger-scale conference, with a call for papers, which was now in its second year and had been enthusiastically received. In particular, he was pleased about the involvement of so many graduate students in the process.

4.2
More formal co-operation with the German Studies Association in the US, resulting most recently in an exchange of speakers at the two society’s annual meetings. In this context he thanked Suzanne Marchand for attending the GHS conference and agreeing to give a keynote lecture.

4.3
For the future, he hopes that the Society might forge similar links with the German Verband der Historiker Deutschlands.

4.4
Post-graduate funding opportunities had greatly increased, due to better financial returns, largely due to the efforts of the editors who ensure that the Journal continues to thrive.

4.5
The website had been revamped and now functions as a useful platform for members and non-members alike. In this context, the Chair welcomed further suggestions for improvements or inclusions from members of the Society, who are encouraged to contact the Secretary.

4.6
A new formal cooperation with the DAAD has resulted in jointly-offered language stipends for four p/g students per year.

4.7
The Society had benefitted enormously from the continuing support from the GHI London. Thanks were due in particular to Andreas Gestrich, and to Martina Steber, who serves on the committee and provides the link between the Society and the Institute.

4.8
The Society now funds a GHS lecture as part of the German History Seminar which runs at the IHR in London. This year’s lecture, by Geoff Eley, was a huge success. Details of the next lecture, scheduled for May 2012, will be advertised on the website shortly.

4.9
A new link was being forced, whereby the Society will collaborate with the Institute for a funded lecture tour. German scholars who have been invited by the Institute to give a lecture in London can travel to another university in the UK and Ireland under this new scheme. Details of this will be announced via the website shortly. 

4.10
During his time as Chair, Stefan Berger had written to a number of history departments to express the Society’s support for colleagues threatened by job cuts and redundancies.

4.11
In this context, he invited Suzanne Marchand to talk about German History in the US.

She reported that the GSA was thriving, with about 800 members, and that German History was still strong in the US, although language teaching was on the decline. GSA’s finances were strong, and the journal had recently moved to a different publisher, and had a new editor.

The GSA offers travelling fellowships which members of the GHI might want to apply for. Suzanne invited members of the GHS to attend the GSA’s annual conferences which take place in September.

5. Secretary’s Report

The Secretary, Annika Mombauer, reported that membership numbers continue to increase. There were currently 321 members, including 14 new ones who joined in the last month. The annual conference was thus helping to increase membership.

6. Postgraduate Officer’s Report

The Postgraduate Officer, David Lederer, submitted a written report (attached). In addition, he reported that the Society had awarded c. £16,000 to postgraduates in the last year. This year, five instead of the usual three, postgraduate scholarships were awarded, because the level of applications had been so high, and the Society’s finances were so healthy. In this context, he raised the question if the overall budget for postgraduates should be increased. This suggestion found overall favour. 

The committee will discuss this suggestion at the January meeting.

7. Treasurer’s Report

The Treasurer, Bill Niven, submitted a written report (attached). In addition, he reported that the Society’s income had increased by a smaller amount than last year, when £4000 had additionally been received in arrears, but that the accounts continued to be very healthy.

The AGM briefly discussed a suggestion that the Society should fund for a member of the GSA to attend the AGM. While it was considered that it would be possible to fund this, and that this would be welcome, the objection was raised that it would be difficult to deal with large numbers of applicants for one or two travel bursaries.

The committee will discuss this suggestion at the January meeting.

8. Editors’ Report

Maiken Umbach presented a written report to the meeting (attached). The journal continues to do extremely well and had trebled its readership. There were 59,000 full-text downloads, and the journal is the 10th most cited history journal in the world.

The quality of the submitted material continues to be excellent. The newly established prize for the best article was awarded to Bridget Heal, and members of the Society were encouraged to submit articles, or discuss ideas with the editors. 
The editors thanked Christopher Clark and John Breuilly for their work on the editorial board. Their time had now come to an end and they had been replaced by Suzanne Marchand and Christina von Hodenberg, while Martial Staub took over a further vacant position. 
9. Website
The website officer, Scott Dixon, reported that there had been no problems with the website, and encouraged members to email with suggestions for links and improvements.

10. AGM 2012
Next year’s AGM and annual conference will again take place outside of London, before returning to London and the GHI in 2013. The possibility of holding the conference in Ireland had been discussed at the last Committee Meeting, but no decision had as yet been taken.
It was noted that a date in early September made it difficult for the accounts to be prepared in time. Overlap with the GSA conference and Historikertag also need to be considered when planning next year’s event, which should be advertised as soon as possible.
The committee will discuss the 2012 AGM at the January meeting.
The availability of travel grants for p/g students was also discussed. Not many students had applied this year, and they should be encouraged to do so. It was noted that the maximum amount, £100, was insufficient to cover travel and accommodation, and that the Committee should consider increasing this amount if funds allow.

The committee will discuss this suggestion at the January meeting.
11. Essay Prize
In Eve Rosenhaft’s absence the Chair reported that this year, there had been very few submissions for the prize, and that the judges had not awarded a prize this year.

12. DAAD

The collaboration with the DAAD was entering its third year. Students should be encouraged to apply as otherwise the scheme might be under threat. 
13. Committee Membership
The Chair announced that Paul Betts had been nominated to take over as Chair of the Society. He accepted the nomination. He will serve for three years.
The Secretary, Annika Mombauer, was also stepping down after five years. James Bjork was nominated and accepted the position. He will serve for four years.

Scott Dixon and Christina von Hodenberg were also stepping down from the committee, to be replaced by Bridget Heal and Christian Bailey.

The Chair thanked the outgoing committee members for their service to the Society. 

On behalf of the Society, Maiken Umbach also thanked the Chair for his excellent service to the Society.
14. AOB
The Chair thanked Michael Rowe, Mark Hays and Annika Mombauer for organising this year’s conference.
Annika Mombauer, 12 September 2011

Treasurer’s Report
Treasurer’s Report, September 2011

As in previous years, all our accounts have been prepared by our accountant, Philip Bowden. His accounts (as at 31st August 2011) are available for inspection. Below is a general overview of the main items of income and expenditure from 1st September 2010 through to the end of August 2011.

Income

Overall income this year (01.09.10-31.08.11) was £34,663, representing a marginal increase over the previous business year, where income totalled £33,564. Part of this total income figure is made up of two OUP payments for the exclusive use of the German History journal. If these amounts are subtracted, a total of £29,162 remains. A portion of this is money received from the DAAD as part contribution towards the support of postgraduate language courses. By far the largest amount, however – £27,705 – comes from subscriptions/royalties from OUP. This amount has risen over the previous year, when we received £24,680. (However, in 2009-2010 we were also paid arrears of £4,971, which meant that the total subscriptions/royalties figure for 2009-2010 was actually £29,651. This needs to be taken into account when considering the table below.) 

Major Items of Expenditure

Expenditure has increased over last year, partly because a number of commitments attached to the previous year have only gone through the books this year (as indicated would happen in last year’s report). The GHS conference costs have also added to the overall expenditure. The below list represents a list of the main items of spending:

AGM/GHS Conference

£5,389

Workshops and conferences

£1,675

Postgraduate stipends

£6,000

Other postgraduate support

£7,953

Committee expenses


£627

Website expenses


£911

Essay Prize



£500

Summary of Accounts (excluding ring-fenced journal funds)

	
	2011
	2010
	2009
	2008
	2007

	Income
	29,162
	31,012
	20,309
	7,822
	6,106

	Expenditure
	23,305
	18,452
	13,957
	8,329
	7,641

	Assets
	38,901*
	33,179
	20,619
	14,267
	14,774


* There was a slight shortfall in the total assets at close of accounts on 31st August of £135 because of a delayed transfer of this amount from the journal account. This sum has now been transferred, so that as of early September the assets were £39.036.

Bill Niven

Nottingham Trent University, 4 September 2011

Postgraduate Officer’s Report
Post-Graduate Scholarship Report, September 2011
This year has witnessed several innovations and robust developments in the area of post-graduate funding from the GHS.  All-in-all, the situation has become more systematized, with the introduction of rolling, yet constant deadlines to deal with an increasing volume of applications more efficiently.  The permanent deadlines for conference attendance and research support were settled on 1 January, 1 May and 1 September, as indicated through updates to the website.  These remain at ₤500 maximum.  Students are provided with a standardized form to facilitate uniform applications. The deadline for post-graduate scholarships is also established at 31 May, yearly and remains at ₤2000.  We also have re-affirmed our commitment to supporting language training in Germany through a reciprocal agreement with the DAAD, deadline 15 December.

Current State of Funding
Whether as a product of the current economic downturn, through more successful advertisement, or through word-of-mouth and common knowledge, applications for post-graduate funding continue to increase slowly.  This is a positive development for the Society, which has also taken it upon itself to increase funding.  We are now able to offer a total of ₤6000 annually for conference/research support (₤2000 per deadline) and therefore fund most eligible applicants.  Given the higher volume of highly qualified applicants for the ₤2000 bursaries, the society raised the number of awards this year from three to five.  Perhaps this increase is worthy of discussion, as to whether we should continue to do so, given our current financial disposition?  

Language Awards
The most significant aspect of post-graduate funding where improvement might be sought is in the area of DAAD/GHS grants for language study at approved courses in Germany.  In particular, it is generally felt that this relatively new program still might be better targeted by supervisors with qualified post-graduates to improve the pool of applicants.

General Prognosis
Overall, the situation for post-graduate funding has improved and continues to add to the reputation of the Society as an important player in this area.  Whether or not we can increase the amount of funding is, of course, dependent upon a careful analysis of our current budgetary situation.  Certainly, the availability of post-graduate funding contributes not only to attracting new members from the post-graduate community, but also plays a significant role in the promotion of young scholars and the vitality of German history in the UK/RoI.

David Lederer, September 2011
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Journal Editors' Report 2011

It is a pleasure to report on what has been an exciting year for the journal. We continue to attract interesting, high-quality articles, and the variety of topics across periods and approaches has been most encouraging – submissions have included medieval history, plenty of early modern material, and previously underrepresented subfields such as environmental history and intellectual history. 

This year saw the introduction of a new prize for the best published article in German History.  The prize, which consists of £500 and £250-worth of OUP books, is intended both to highlight further the excellent quality of material published and to encourage yet more high quality submissions.

The editorial board awarded this year’s prize to Bridget Heal’s article entitled ‘Better Papist than Calvinist’: Art and Identity in Later Lutheran Germany. Many congratulations! Continuing on the visual theme, 2011 also witnessed another premiere: Thomas Lekan’s article on Grzimek’s Africa and the legacy of German colonialism, which was also highly commended by the prize jury, was not only, like many of the pieces we now carry, based on a close analysis of a number of illustrations, but also accompanied, in the online edition of the journal, by video clips. 

This year’s special issue, guest edited by Randall Hansen of Toronto University, on war and suffering in German history, has just appeared. Like all our special issues, it tackles its theme across period divides, in this instance, from the Thirty Year’s War to the 1980s, and we are confident will constitute an important, and at times polemical intervention, in the field. Next year’s special issue, on music and listening, with the same cross-period approach, is being guest edited by Celia Applegate, and making rapid progress. For 2013, Martial Staub has kindly agreed to guest edit an issue on the role of migrations in German history from the Middle Ages to the late 20th century, and contributors have been lined up for this. 

Since their inception five years ago, the virtual roundtable ‘Fora’ have rapidly established themselves as a successful feature of the journal, and we continue to experiment with different formats. Initially, Fora tended to be tied to particular occasions or anniversaries, and in this vein, the editors recently produced on the 50th anniversary of the Eichmann trial. Another type of Forum, which has emerged in the past couple of years, aims to bring emerging or sometimes marginalised sub-fields into the mainstream of discussion, which have included environmental history, transnational history, colonialism, and German-Asian history; two more Fora in this vein are about to appear, on the history of science (Bob Brain) and intellectual history (Peter Schroeder). Another forthcoming Forum, on class (Dennis Sweeney)”, is designed to re-visit what used to be a central analytical category of our discipline to explore whether it still has any life in it. A Forum in the last issue, “German History Beyond National Socialism” (Glenn Penny), tried out a new approach, by tackling some of the underlying political and economic forces that shape the way in which our discipline develops on both sides of the Atlantic. 

As before, these Fora function alongside the rubric of ‘Reflections’, and more often than not, we commission these to form part of an ongoing dialogue around themes that energise, or divide, our field. This year, we were delighted to publish a Reflection by Mary Lindemann on the relationship between cultural history and diplomatic archives in early modern history, and a Reflection by Till van Rahden on post-war democracy and the history of emotions. A significant number of other Reflections, and Fora, have already been commissioned. Yet we would like to take this opportunity to remind members of the editorial board, and of course also of the Society more generally, that we would be pleased if people could suggest topics and authors/ guest editors for either category which they feel would interest and excite our readership. 

The editors would like to say that Moritz Foellmer has again done an outstanding job as Book Review Editor, and we are delighted that he has agreed to continue to the end of his stint in spite of his recent move to the University of Amsterdam. He has commissioned a number of Discussion pieces and Review Essays in each issue, as covered in his report. This has added more depth and coverage to the journal, and the editors would like to commend him for his efforts in this regard.  

We also have some changes to the editorial board. Earlier this year, we were particularly delighted to welcome Martial Staub onto the board, which brings the number up to the permitted contingent of eight. Martial is a medievalist, and his appointment reflects the increasing chronological range of our journal, and our determination to promote cross-period dialogue. He has kindly agreed to edit the forthcoming special issue on migrations for us. Reaching the end of his stint, John Breuilly is now stepping down from the board, and we would like to thank him for many years of dedicated and good-humoured service. We are very happy to welcome Christina von Hodenberg, whom most of you will know as an expert on the social and cultural history of nineteenth- and twentieth-century Germany, who has kindly agreed to join the board in his place. Another exciting new development is the appointment of our first US-based member of the editorial board, Suzanne Marchand, an authority of intellectual and cultural history in the long nineteenth century, and author of the highly acclaimed ‘German Orientalism’. Complementing the role of one German-based member of the editorial board, Suzanne’s appointment reflects the increasingly international nature of our journal, and of the debates in which it seeks to intervene. To make space for her appointment, Christopher Clark has kindly agreed to step down from the board a little in advance of the end of his normal stint, and we would like to take this opportunity to thank him for his service. Finally, we welcome Glenn Penny as a new addition to our advisory board, who has invested unrivalled energy into the journal in the past twelve months, amongst other things as author of a Discussion piece, guest editor of a Forum, and author of a forthcoming Reflection.

On more practical matters, excepting one instance of a delay in production, working with Oxford University Press has been very smooth this year. They have been actively supporting our efforts to market the journal to increasingly wider readerships, and we look forward to further joint efforts in this direction. Their publisher’s report is enclosed as a separate item. Our copy editor, Sarah Patey, continue to do an outstanding job for us.

Finally, we would also like to thank all those who have been involved with the Journal in many other roles, whether in the capacity of authors, as referees, directing manuscripts our way, and/or writing reviews or review articles. The Journal needs the active involvement of Society members to thrive. Once again we would like to appeal to all members to make active use of the Journal so that German History remains a vital resource of the Society as a whole.

With best wishes,

Neil & Maiken
